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for validity screening and initial valid-
ity and drug testing at the licensee 
testing facility, as permitted under 
§ 26.31(d)(3)(ii), or to test for additional 
drugs, as permitted under 
§ 26.31(d)(1)(i)(A), but only if sufficient 
urine is available for this testing after 
the specimen has been split into Bottle 
A and Bottle B. 

§ 26.115 Collecting a urine specimen 
under direct observation. 

(a) Procedures for collecting urine 
specimens must provide for the donor’s 
privacy unless directed by this subpart 
or the MRO or FFD program manager 
determines that a directly observed 
collection is warranted. The following 
circumstances constitute the exclusive 
grounds for performing a directly ob-
served collection: 

(1) The donor has presented, at this 
or a previous collection, a urine speci-
men that the HHS-certified laboratory 
reported as being substituted, adulter-
ated, or invalid to the MRO and the 
MRO reported to the licensee or other 
entity that there is no adequate med-
ical explanation for the result; 

(2) The donor has presented, at this 
collection, a urine specimen that falls 
outside the required temperature 
range; 

(3) The collector observes conduct 
clearly and unequivocally indicating 
an attempt to dilute, substitute, or 
adulterate the specimen; and 

(4) A directly observed collection is 
required under § 26.69. 

(b) Before collecting a urine speci-
men under direct observation, the col-
lector shall obtain the agreement of 
the FFD program manager or MRO to 
obtain a urine specimen under direct 
observation. After obtaining agree-
ment, the collector shall ensure that a 
specimen is collected under direct ob-
servation as soon as reasonably prac-
ticable. 

(c) The collector shall explain to the 
donor the reason for direct observation 
of the collection under paragraph (a) of 
this section. 

(d) The collector shall complete a 
new custody-and-control form for the 
specimen that is obtained from the di-
rectly observed collection. The col-
lector shall record that the collection 
was observed and the reason(s) for the 

directly observed collection on the 
form. 

(e) The collector shall ensure that 
the observer is the same gender as the 
individual. A person of the opposite 
gender may not act as the observer 
under any conditions. The observer 
may be a different person from the col-
lector and need not be a qualified col-
lector. 

(f) If someone other than the col-
lector is to observe the collection, the 
collector shall instruct the observer to 
follow the procedures in this para-
graph. The individual who observes the 
collection shall follow these proce-
dures: 

(1) The observer shall instruct the 
donor to adjust his or her clothing to 
ensure that the area of the donor’s 
body between the waist and knees is 
exposed; 

(2) The observer shall watch the 
donor urinate into the collection con-
tainer. Specifically, the observer shall 
watch the urine go from the donor’s 
body into the collection container; 

(3) If the observer is not the col-
lector, the observer may not take the 
collection container from the donor, 
but shall observe the specimen as the 
donor takes it to the collector; and 

(4) If the observer is not the col-
lector, the collector shall record the 
observer’s name on the custody-and- 
control form. 

(g) If a donor declines to allow a di-
rectly observed collection that is re-
quired or permitted under this section, 
the donor’s refusal constitutes an act 
to subvert the testing process. 

(h) If a collector learns that a di-
rectly observed collection should have 
been performed but was not, the col-
lector shall inform the FFD program 
manager, or his or her designee. The 
FFD program manager or designee 
shall ensure that a directly observed 
collection is immediately performed. 

§ 26.117 Preparing urine specimens for 
storage and shipping. 

(a) Both the donor and the collector 
shall keep the donor’s urine speci-
men(s) in view at all times before the 
specimen(s) are sealed and labeled. If 
any specimen or aliquot is transferred 
to another container, the collector 
shall ask the donor to observe the 
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transfer and sealing of the container 
with a tamper-evident seal. 

(b) Both the collector and the donor 
shall be present (at the same time) dur-
ing the procedures outlined in this sec-
tion. 

(c) The collector shall place an iden-
tification label securely on each con-
tainer. The label must contain the 
date, the donor’s specimen number, and 
any other identifying information pro-
vided or required by the FFD program. 
The collector shall also apply a tam-
per-evident seal on each container if it 
is separate from the label. The speci-
men bottle must be securely sealed to 
prevent undetected tampering. 

(d) The donor shall initial the identi-
fication label(s) on the specimen bot-
tle(s) for the purpose of certifying that 
the specimen was collected from him 
or her. The collector shall also ask the 
donor to read and sign a statement on 
the custody-and-control form certi-
fying that the specimen(s) identified as 
having been collected from the donor 
is, in fact, the specimen(s) that he or 
she provided. 

(e) The collector shall complete the 
custody-and-control form(s) and shall 
certify proper completion of the collec-
tion. 

(f) The specimens and chain-of-cus-
tody forms must be packaged for trans-
fer to the HHS-certified laboratory or 
the licensee’s testing facility. If the 
specimens are not immediately pre-
pared for transfer, they must be appro-
priately safeguarded during temporary 
storage. 

(g) While any part of the chain-of- 
custody procedures is being performed, 
the specimens and custody documents 
must be under the control of the in-
volved collector. The collector may not 
leave the collection site during the in-
terval between presentation of the 
specimen by the donor and securing of 
the specimens with identifying labels 
bearing the donor’s specimen identi-
fication numbers and seals initialed by 
the donor. If the involved collector mo-
mentarily leaves his or her 
workstation, the sealed specimens and 
custody-and-control forms must be se-
cured or taken with him or her. If the 
collector is leaving for an extended pe-
riod of time, the specimens must be 
packaged for transfer to the HHS-cer-

tified laboratory or the licensee testing 
facility and secured before the col-
lector leaves the collection site. 

(h) The specimen(s) sealed in a ship-
ping container must be immediately 
transferred, appropriately safeguarded 
during temporary storage, or kept 
under the personal control of an au-
thorized individual until transferred. 
These minimum procedures apply to 
the transfer of specimens to licensee 
testing facilities from collection sites 
(except where co-located) as well as to 
the shipping of specimens to HHS-cer-
tified laboratories. As an option, li-
censees and other entities may ship 
several specimens via courier in a 
locked or sealed shipping container. 

(i) Collection site personnel shall en-
sure that a custody-and-control form is 
packaged with its associated urine 
specimen bottle. Unless a collection 
site and a licensee testing facility are 
co-located, the sealed and labeled spec-
imen bottles, with their associated cus-
tody-and-control forms that are being 
transferred from the collection site to 
the drug testing laboratory must be 
placed in a second, tamper-evident 
shipping container. The second con-
tainer must be designed to minimize 
the possibility of damage to the speci-
men during shipment (e.g., specimen 
boxes, shipping bags, padded mailers, 
or bulk insulated shipping containers 
with that capability), so that the con-
tents of the shipping containers are no 
longer accessible without breaking a 
tamper-evident seal. 

(j) Collection site personnel shall ar-
range to transfer the collected speci-
mens to the HHS-certified laboratory 
or the licensee testing facility. Licens-
ees and other entities shall take appro-
priate and prudent actions to minimize 
false negative results from specimen 
degradation. Specimens that have not 
been shipped to the HHS-certified lab-
oratory or the licensee testing facility 
within 24 hours of collection and any 
specimen that is suspected of having 
been substituted, adulterated, or tam-
pered with in any way must be main-
tained cooled to not more than 6 °C 
(42.8 °F) until they are shipped to the 
HHS-certified laboratory. Specimens 
must be shipped from the collection 
site to the HHS-certified laboratory or 
the licensee testing facility as soon as 
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reasonably practical but, except under 
unusual circumstances, the time be-
tween specimen shipment and receipt 
of the specimen at the licensee testing 
facility or HHS-certified laboratory 
should not exceed 2 business days. 

(k) Couriers, express carriers, and 
postal service personnel do not have di-
rect access to the custody-and-control 
forms or the specimen bottles. There-
fore, there is no requirement that such 
personnel document chain of custody 
on the custody-and-control forms dur-
ing transit. Custody accountability of 
the shipping containers during ship-
ment must be maintained by a track-
ing system provided by the courier, ex-
press carrier, or postal service. 

§ 26.119 Determining ‘‘shy’’ bladder. 
(a) When a donor has not provided a 

specimen of at least 30 mL within the 
3 hours permitted for urine collection, 
FFD program personnel shall direct 
the donor to obtain, within 5 business 
days, an evaluation from a licensed 
physician who is acceptable to the 
MRO and has expertise in the medical 
issues raised by the donor’s failure to 
provide a sufficient specimen. The 
MRO may perform this evaluation if 
the MRO has the appropriate expertise. 

(b) If another physician will perform 
the evaluation, the MRO shall provide 
the other physician with the following 
information and instructions: 

(1) The donor was required to take a 
drug test, but was unable to provide a 
sufficient quantity of urine to com-
plete the test; 

(2) The potential consequences of re-
fusing to take the required drug test; 
and 

(3) The physician must agree to fol-
low the requirements of paragraphs (c) 
through (f) of this section. 

(c) The physician who conducts this 
evaluation shall make one of the fol-
lowing determinations: 

(1) A medical condition has, or with a 
high degree of probability could have, 
precluded the donor from providing a 
sufficient amount of urine; or 

(2) There is an inadequate basis for 
determining that a medical condition 
has, or with a high degree of prob-
ability could have, precluded the donor 
from providing a sufficient quantity of 
urine. 

(d) For purposes of this section, a 
medical condition includes an ascer-
tainable physiological condition (e.g., a 
urinary system dysfunction) or a medi-
cally documented pre-existing psycho-
logical disorder, but does not include 
unsupported assertions of ‘‘situational 
anxiety’’ or dehydration. 

(e) The physician who conducts this 
evaluation shall provide a written 
statement of his or her determination 
and the basis for it to the MRO. This 
statement may not include detailed in-
formation on the donor’s medical con-
dition beyond what is necessary to ex-
plain the determination. 

(f) If the physician who conducts this 
evaluation determines that the donor’s 
medical condition is a serious and per-
manent or long-term disability that is 
highly likely to prevent the donor from 
providing a sufficient amount of urine 
for a very long or indefinite period of 
time, the physician shall set forth this 
determination and the reasons for it in 
the written statement to the MRO. 

(g) The MRO shall seriously consider 
and assess the information provided by 
the physician in deciding whether the 
donor has a medical condition that has, 
or with a high degree of probability 
could have, precluded the donor from 
providing a sufficient amount of urine, 
as follows: 

(1) If the MRO concurs with the phy-
sician’s determination, then the MRO 
shall declare that the donor has not 
violated the FFD policy and the li-
censee or other entity shall take no 
further action with respect to the 
donor; 

(2) If the MRO determines that the 
medical condition has not, or with a 
high degree of probability could not 
have, precluded the donor from pro-
viding a sufficient amount of urine, 
then the MRO shall declare that there 
has been a refusal to test; or 

(3) If the MRO determines that the 
medical condition is highly likely to 
prevent the donor from providing a suf-
ficient amount of urine for a very long 
or indefinite period of time, then the 
MRO shall authorize an alternative 
evaluation process, tailored to the indi-
vidual case, for drug testing. 
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